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STATE OF NEVADA
Off-Highway Vehicles Program
901 South Stewart Street, Suite 1003

Carson City, Nevada 89701

Telephone (775) 684-2794

Facsimile (775) 684-2715

www.nvohv.com


MEETING MINUTES - DECEMBER 13, 2016 
COMMISSION ON OFF-HIGHWAY VEHICLES
Date and Time: Tuesday, December 13, 2016 – 8:30 a.m.

This meeting was a Telephonic Webinar Meeting.  Phone connection was: 702-840-3301
There was also is a website link: (for screen sharing) - www.uberconference.com/radioactiveproductions
Physical location was available for those without phone/internet access:  Clark County Government Center

Cottonwood Conference Room – 6th Floor, 500 S. Grand Central Parkway, Las Vegas, NV 89155
These minutes are a synopsis of discussion with decisions made. For full meeting minutes, please go to our website for full audio recording http://nvohv.com/meetings/2016-meetings/.

1. CALL TO ORDER –the meeting was called to order by Chairman McKay at 8:47am  
2. ROLL CALL OF THE COMMISSION MEMBERS
Commissioner Cox - Present

Commissioner Baker – Present

Commissioner Lee – Present

Commissioner Gerow – Present

Commissioner Jackson – Absent
Commissioner Lambert – Present

Commissioner McKay – Present

Chairman declared a quorum present

Others: 
Bryan Stockton, Deputy Attorney General
                    

Kay Scherer, Deputy Director, DCNR

Kellie Williams, ASO, DCNR

Jenny Scanland, Executive Secretary, DCNR

3. PUBLIC COMMENT  - none
4. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* no changes. 
5. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF OCTOBER 6, 2016 MINUTES - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*

 Correction made on minutes, number 7, should state “Commission Baker stated that the OHV Commission did not receive any invoice or knowledge that there was to be a fee from the Attorney’s General Office.”  Radioactive informed Commission that Tread Lightly was no longer a part of the marketing plan contract with Washoe County.  Motion: Commissioner Lambert, second Commissioner Cox. Motion carried. 
6. DISCUSSION ON ELECTIONS FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2017 - Greg McKay, Chairman - Waiting for Commissioner appointments after first of year. Appointments will be made by spring of 2017, Kay Scherer made strong recommendation that new Commission be able to elect Chair and vice Chair.  Commissioner Lambert agreed in the light of the Bill Drafts and Assembly Bill 29, that until legislation is passed we should not fill Chairman/Vice Chairman.   
7. DISCUSSION ON AB29 - Chairman McKay introduced Kay Scherer, Deputy Director of DCNR. Commissioner McKay submitted all priorities for the legislature to Kay Scherer; a bill was drafted by the Governor’s office.  Kay Scherer, Deputy Director DCNR, walked the Commission through the AB29, the following are highlights of the changes:
· The commission was placed into the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources as an Agency, within two weeks of the Bill Draft Request (BDR) due date to the Governor’s office. The Governor is given a certain number of bills he can present each session; there is a lot of competition for those bills. Therefore, Kay worked with the office to relay issues that were needed immediately and pre-file the BDR using the Commissions priorities. 
· Other issues such as taxes, DMV website technology changes etc. will be worked on in the next biennium with the DMV to have them submit their bill that will compliment OHV Commission. This includes streamlining DMV web portal and integration of OHV registration into their portal including costs, technology barriers etc. 

· Direction from Executive branch is that the size of commissions and boards be smaller. This current number of 11 is large for a state commission and the BDR reduces members from 11 to 9.  There were efforts to reduce further but the importance of the representation for this Commission being important.
· Page 11, section 9 490.082, is the reduction of late fee from $25 to $10. It was a priority of commission to remove this barrier to re-registration. Kay Scherer compared the registration of OHV to fishing licenses as “the right thing to do”. We have multiple correspondences from users as to why the absorbent late fee was a barrier to registration. She contacted the Director of DMV and she said there were no foreseen problems from DMV on this issue. Affidavit of non-use can be considered in next biennium with DMV. 
· Commissioner Lambert stated that he has talked with ranchers and hunters and racers that also felt the late fee was barrier. It will be a ‘homerun” with these users. Very positive move. e thinkHe He thinks DMV will be receptive.

· Sections 1 – 4 bring the OHV Commission into the DCNR Statutes (NRS 232). The Director of DCNR will administer the account; provide staff etc. as a state budget with transparency. 
· Section 3 is a “may” which allows the Director to create (as requested by the Commission) a technical committee to address issues that need additional technical skills. These committees are not Governor appointed but by the Director.  DAG Stockton made clear that these committees are not subject to open meeting law and the commission will be able get information from experts quickly. 

· The legislative report will be completed by DCNR for the Chairman. Three parts of budget: There will be a legislatively approved budget, staff, travel, contracts for public education, marketing etc.  The other part is the reserve needed to keep Commission and staff operational. The third is the grants. 
· Regulation changes are submitted by Commission to DCNR. 

· Capability for the Commission to build in the education portion of the program outside the grant program while still allowing grants for other education programs.

· Commissioner Gerow: is budget a projection? Kay Scherer: legislature meets every two years, budgets are built on a biennium, 2018-2019. Kelly Williams ASO, uses projections based on reasonable projections of revenue from DMV, real costs of administration and operating, plus current obligations to active grants minus a 90 day reserve.  The education line utilized the current amount the Commission is working with on the marketing plan. Kay Scherer: the Governor has not released the budget yet, as soon as we get it at the State of the State, we will make it available to the Commission. Williams has worked as high as the Legislative Council Bureau on this budget and all parties feel good that we are on track. 
· Commissioner Baker: should we hold off on grant applications until legislation is complete? Kay Scherer: it is advisable that the new commission have meeting during legislative session, be updated on all OHV bills and the budget that are out there and make decision then. 

· Commissioner Baker: the AB being set up through the executive branch, how do we garner support for this? Can we use a lobbyist on retainer? How do we effectively give input? 
· Kay Scherer: How as a commission how do we work on and support the bill and budget: Background, this is my 7th session as point with DCNR as the on-point with the legislature. 
· BUDGET: When budget is presented, the DCNR because we are a large department, we will have a pre-session overview which will take place February 1st. This will be the senate finance and the assembly ways and means under the auspices of the Interim Finance Committee. DCNR will present the first executive budget for OHV as a highlight within the whole budget. 
· Then, when session convenes February 6th, subcommittees are set, members of senate and assembly. Natural Resources and Infrastructure subcommittee as one example. These subcommittees hear agency budget in detail. At this meeting, the Chair and Vice Chair will be invited and this is the opportunity to show a united front.  The subcommittee will send its recommendation to parent committee for approval.  Only if you are asked to the table, does DCNR attend the parent committee meeting. The recommendation from this “parent/money” committee goes to the full vote by the Senate or Assembly. 
· AB29, DCNR will walk the bill through committees as requested and work and coordinate with Chairman and vice chair.  The Commission represents the user groups and can bring testimony at that time if requested as the bill carries through the Senate. This is the opportunity to show united front. DCNR will be looking for assistance on this. We assume it will be in the assembly on natural resources, could be another committee. 
· Lobbying: There are no paid lobbyists associated with agencies of state government. It is the responsibility of the agency and commission to advance legislation.  I know Mr. Kruger very well and I have met with him, he is aware of this. However, there are other opportunities that exist for Mr. Kruger him to represent other associations or himself. I cannot speak for him, but I would not be surprised if you see him representing other groups as he cares a lot about these issues. 
· Commissioner Lambert: Mr. Kruger is available for other organizations, yourself etc. He is your friend. You can’t be a Commissioner lobbying, but you can be yourself. I believe we have gained great cooperation and should get great reform and progress. 
· Kay Scherer: this is the beginning to make changes and reform the most important thing is to stay coordinated on the shared goals. We will see other bills coming forth, there are always several, I would not be surprised to see one that proposes elimination of the Commission as we have in the past. We must show the soundness and purpose of the Commission in this bill knowing that it is the first step.  A rush to put in every reform potentially needed will usually submarine the effort. 
· Section 490.067, brings the commission into the DCNR. The program is now a part of the Department. We are moving from 11 -9 commissioners. Direction from Executive branch is that the size of commissions and boards be smaller. This current number of 11 is large for commission and the BDR reduces from 11 to 9.  There were efforts to reduce further but the importance of the representation for this Commission being important. Most commissioners are also “OHV users”; therefore this “user representative” was one of the positions eliminated. Commissioner Lambert agreed it described all of us. Also eliminated in the bill is the “racing participant”, they can be “involved with” but don’t have to be an “active participant” in racing.  In order to reduce without losing the spirit of the original intention of the program. 
· Ex-officio members replace non-voting advisors. BLM, USFS, Tourism and Cultural affairs and the DMV who are critical, extremely important members. This designation elevates them to participate more directly, consistent and effectively with Commission. They don’t vote and they can designate an alternate. The new “technical advisory committee designation” gives the commission the ability to bring other agencies and partners in as well as through public comment and agenda items. Commissioner Baker asked for other commission comments on if this will be a loss to input. Commissioner Lambert: grant regulations will have to be adjusted. Commissioner McKay agreed that it will elevate participation. Kay Scherer: Ex-officio status will assist moving the entire program forward. 

· Commission Statutes. Commissioners can receive $80.00 per day for meetings. 
· Secretary and treasurer are no longer commissioners but provided by DCNR Staff. 

· The Commission provides direction to the program.  

· The term “person” is changed to “applicant” to broaden the grant eligibility. 

· The commission “may” use technical advisory committee to assist in grant award input. 

· After July, 17, 2017 – direction on how money in the account can be used.  The small stove-pipes of funding percentages have tied your hands immensely as a commission. If the projects don’t ‘fit’ into funding silos, you cannot do what is best. The eligible project types have not changed.  Widen from enhance and maintain to “or”. The commission will be allowed to fund the best for the whole program. The percentages are removed. The commission should have this latitude to look at projects and programs holistically. Broad representation in the Commission allows for the best decisions. This is about having faith in yourselves, the Governor’s office having faith in you, and I have faith in this commission to take the best proposals, make the best decisions, and spend the money in the best way.  
· Every obligation made by the commission previous to this bill will be honored. 

· Commissioner Lambert; thank you for the work in cleaning all of this up. We will get more done. 

· Robert Adams from Motorcycle Assoc. “restoration” on the public lands with proposed BLM RMP’s up for closure, having these funds pay for “closure”; would irritate registered users. Commissioner Lambert, we will pay close attention to ensure funds are used for off highway users. Kay Scherer: staff will prepare the Commission with this type of information so that you know that is the background to consider. The Clearinghouse is one of the ways to get all this coordination to occur and advance the OHV program. 

Kay Scherer looks forward to meeting all the Commissioners.  Commissioner McKay thanked the Department for the support we are getting. 
8. DISCUSSION ON OHV MARKETING PROJECT - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* 
Sue Baker, Vice Chair; Radioactive Productions. Radioactive presented the logos and draft mockups to the Commission to review. Discussion ensued.  Commissioner Lambert expressed concern that the mapping component was going to be bigger and more difficult than we think and that we need to determine liability associated with maps on our site. The mapping program must have follow up with agencies on conditions etc. Value and liability should not be underestimated, our technical and budgetary capacity to make trail site needs to be addressed in the future. Bryan Stockton and Jenny Scanland will research   “disclaimer/liability/accepted risk” statement for the trails section of the website. 

Radioactive Marketing Plan presentation occurred. VIN inspections in other states are must easier, via email and at events would be a good approach and could include eliminating VIN inspections as well as out-of-state visitors etc. Leo Drumm from BLM stated that state laws are not enforced by BLM; there is a federal regulation that requires users comply with state registration and operation, but it is a federal regulation, not a state violation, for clarification. Commissioner Lambert stated that there are several things in the marketing plan that are incorrect and need to be corrected. These and other recommendations are in the draft marketing plan. 
Commissioner Baker: request for comments on the Marketing plan was sent out on November 18th at 2:03 pm, to be completed by December 1, response was lacking. Commissioner Lambert motions to reset date for written comments were extended to December 22, Thursday, seconded by Commissioner Gerow. Commissioner Baker: Deliverable date will be extended for contract with Clark County if needed. Jenny Scanland will send it back out again today. Contradictions from multiple commissioners should be sent to Jenny who will research the issue. Motion carried.
Logo design and tag lines for marketing was presented: “OFF ROAD Nevada”, “OFF Road SMART”, “Keep Nevada Dollars in Nevada as a tagline”. Commissioner Baker stated that she felt we should add tag lines where needed but not on logo as it makes it too busy as recommended by Radioactive. This was agreed to by Commissioner Cox.  Commissioner Lambert stated that “off road, should be toned with respect trails” to address travel management as we move forward, to respect the trail system that is coming. Off-roading will be replaced by managed recreational activity and is the only future for OHV. Off-roading has historic meaning and is off-target; it has to have tagline,   
Commissioner Lambert motioned we “use the words respect trails, I would prefer we retain “OFF ROAD Nevada also” to rebuild respect for trails, paramount to the future of this industry. Commissioner Gerow seconded. Chairman opened for discussion. Commissioner Cox, we do need to teach people to respect the trails. Commissioner Baker, we should listen to the professionals, if it’s too busy we should not use it, it’s not a hill to die on.   Commissioner Gerow, if we are going to use this on all print material it would be smart to use the tagline. We are a state agency now, we must show that respect rather than, “ya, go tear up Nevada”.  Commissioner Lambert, amended, use ride smart, #6 logo, with respect trails. Seconded by Commissioner Gerow. Motion carried. 
Note that the ad already submitted to the NDOW fishing guide will have the other logo.  Chairman agreed that that is what will happen, yes. 
9. DISCUSSION OF FALLON AND NELLIS NAVAL AIR STATION EXPANSIONS AND WASHOE COUNTY LANDS BILL; COORDINATION MEETINGS AND STATE CLEARINGHOUSE PROCESS –Greg McKay Chairman, Jenny Scanland, Executive Secretary – The Fallon and Nellis expansion comments from the Chairman were sent to the State Clearinghouse and were integrated into the Governor’s office comment letter to the BLM. There will be several more opportunities to comment on the projects. Mitigation recommendations included designation of lands for OHV use to replace those lost.

Washoe County lands bill public meeting will be announced in January/February. This effort includes a ‘cherry stemmed” network is insufficiently represented. There are no final maps; we are gathering information to limit that wilderness request. Commissioner Lambert spoke of the history of this bill and compromise suggested for an OHV, national designation of OHV area. There is precedence of this occurring in WA and west coast that should be researched. Chairman, any input you have please email to Jenny. Initial comments have been well received by Congressmen Amodei staff and Senator Heller’s staff. Jenny Scanland discussed the collaboration with OHV associations and clubs on this first Navy response submitted to the Governor’s office. 

Jenny Scanland presented the State Clearinghouse as the website and entity that the Commission will submit comments through. The comments will come from the Commission and other OHV groups through DCNR and then onto the Clearinghouse. Please do not send letters as a Commissioner, please use this clearinghouse process. 
10. CALL FOR AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING - Greg McKay, Chairman 
· Orientation for new appointees

· Update on legislative actions
· Land issues update

11. PUBLIC COMMENT - none
12. ADJOURNMENT - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* Motion by Commissioner Lambert, seconded by Commissioner Gerow, motion carried at 11:49 am.  
Meeting materials are posted on the http://nvohv.com/meetings/2016-meetings/ website. Please contact Jenny Scanland at 901 South Stewart Street, Suite 1003, Carson City, Nevada 89701; or email jscanland@ohv.nv.gov or 775-684-2794 for questions. 
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